
Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes

Wednesday, August 2, 2017
4:30 p.m.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  David Holway – Chair, Gretchen Tucker Underwood – Vice Chair, Leon Brathwaite and Bob Zeltzer 

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Asst. to County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer , Paulo De’Oliveira – Register of Deeds, Ann Metcalf – Asst. Treasurer, JoAnn Murphy – Veteran’s Agent and member of County Personnel Board and Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Manager.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV, Art Smadbeck – Chair of County Advisory Board, Martin (Skip) Tomassain – Dukes County Bar and Attorney, Rosemarie Hagazian – Attorney, Ben Hall – Attorney,  Bob Rosenbaum – Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission, Anne Crook – Martha’s Vineyard Airport Manager, Katherine Triantafillou – W. Tisbury FinCom, Michael Markus – Chairman of All Island School Committee, Gail Barmakian – Attorney 
David called the Public Meeting to order at 4:30PM.

Minutes:

Gretchen/Leon made a motion to approve the minutes of June 21, 2017 as presented. So voted. David yes, Gretchen yes, Leon yes and Bob abstains. Motion carries. 
Public Hearing on Discontinuance of Aquinnah County Roads:

Martina said the County received a petition from the Town of Aquinnah for the County to discontinue the roads located in Aquinnah. A discussion was held. David read the Declaration Statement into record: “Discontinuance of County roads and Town waives as Pursuant to M.G.L. c 82, ss 2 thru 5, County Commissioners of Dukes County, Massachusetts. The County Commissioners hereby declare as follows: town submitted a written petition to the County Commissioners requesting the discontinuance of County highways in truth, declarations that the way remain sub  for public use the roads located in towns as virtue of Lighthouse Road, Moshup Trail (formerly known as Moshope Trail), Old South Road, Lobsterville Road and Westward Spur as shown in Dukes County Registry of Deeds and Gay Head case file numbers 1, 2 and 4 and in Plan Book 3, Page 9, and Plan Book 5, Page 2, attested copies of which are attached as Exhibit A are owned by Dukes County and are classified as County Highways (collectively the “County Highways”). After review of the petition, posting to the public and holding a public hearing, the County Commissioners conclude a common convenience and necessary required for discontinuation of the existing County Highways and pursuant to M.G.L. c 85, ss 5, on discontinuation of public highways highway or section of highways so discontinuance shall be a town way. Wherefore, the above mentioned County Highways I hereby herein discontinue the County Highway and now declared town ways subject to public use.” 

Leon/Gretchen made a motion to discontinue the Aquinnah public roads as stated above. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.     
State Beach – Food Truck License:

Martina said she contacted the Town of Oak Bluffs Zoning Commission said if the porta potties are stationary then the County would need their approval, but if the porta potties are located in a vehicle that would leave each night, the zoning department would not need to be involved. As far as the food trucks on State Beach, the Oak Bluffs Board of Health said a food establishment permit application would need a minimum of a 30 day review process if the food permit with all the correct information; otherwise it would be even a longer time period. Martina said her biggest concern is the zoning. The Oak Bluffs Zoning Commission is unsure if the food truck and the porta potties can be used. The zoning issues will have to be addressed before food trucks or stationary porta potties can be established.
Associate Commissioner for Homeless – Appointment of Karen Tewhey:

Martina said the current Assoc. Commissioner for Homelessness, Dean Rosenthal has resigned. A discussion was held. The DCC was disappointed he resigned and would like to send Dean a letter of appreciation; noting that he had a great deal of respect from them. A discussion was held. Martina said Karen Tewhey has asked to be appointed. Until recently, she was the employed by the Housing Assistance Corporation, so she has experience in this area.   

Bob/Gretchen made a motion to write Dean Rosenthal a letter of appreciation for his services as the Dukes County Associate Commissioner for Homelessness. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

David appointed Karen Tewhey as the Associate Commissioner for Homelessness.        

Manager’s Report:

· State Beach: Martina said she is working on the trash issue on State Beach. She is working with volunteers and the towns Department of Public Ways to have a more organized method of removing the trash. 
Old Business:

Martina reviewed the surplus property with the DCC. The list included (5) office chairs, (1) glass bookcase,  

(3) office desks, (2) credenzas and (13) wooden pallets. 
Leon/Bob made a motion to surplus the property as listed. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

New Business:

· Cornelius State Forest: Leon said he is on the Joint Transportation Committee for the MV Commission and they have appropriated 3.1 miles of bike path that will be repaved. 
· FY2017 Income Report: Noreen said the County is still missing the town of Edgartown annual assessment that was due on May 1, 2017. She has already returned the $150k to the Towns as requested.  
New Business:

David said the DCC received a letter from the Honorable J. Thomas Kirkman regarding the Courthouse not having air conditioning. (See file.) A discussion was held. Martina said she has included those monies into the FY18 Capital Improvement Budget. The DCC approved the allocation in FY17, but the County Advisory Board (CAB) did not, so she was unable to have the air conditioning installed this summer. Noreen said the State will pay 87% of the total costs. Martina said she received an updated quote and the ball park figure is around $50,000.00. The DCC fully supports installing air conditioning in the courtroom.  
Public Hearing on FY2018 County Budget:

Martina reviewed the FY2018 proposed budgets. She said there are three budgets for the DCC to consider. They are:

· The DCC proposed FY18 Proposed Budget

· The County Advisory Board FY18 Proposed Budget

· The County Manager’s FY18 Proposed Budget

David said he did some research on the budget proposal regarding giving the County employees a $3k bonus (see file). The Cost of Living on Martha’s Vineyard is 12% higher than in Boston (see file).  

Martina reviewed the changes she made to the original CAB Budget they were as follows:

· In each department, the contribution to the retirement went down in all departments but one. 

· Increased the alarm fee revenues to $160k and increased the Sheriff’s contribution to $32k
David opened the public hearing for the FY2018 County Budget.
Public Comments:

· Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB): Katherine Triantafillou said she was concerned that the County was not putting enough funds in OPEB. A discussion was held. Noreen said the County is paying $150k each year and the County is not behind at all.  Art said if you looked around the State, you would find the County is better funded than most of the State. 
· Substance Abuse: Michael Markus said he is on the sub-committee for Health and Wellness. They are trying to find funding for an advisor to come and provide an assessment to the schools on how we are doing in this category.  He would like to request funding to hire someone to assess the situation on how we are doing and where we are falling short including where go to from here. A discussion was held. Martina said there is $20k in the Substance Abuse Prevention. She said the $20k is broken down into separate categories because the CAB asked for a detail justification of the $20k. Of the $20k, $9k is to help the school system hire a consultant to help assess the health and wellness prevention programs including substance abuse and recommending policies to adopt. David said that Michael should attend the CAB meeting and request the funding. 

· Courthouse Air Conditioning: David said the DCC made an appropriation to install the air conditioning in the courtroom for FY17 but that funding was denied by the CAB. The DCC would like to place some monies in a Capital Improvement Fund as part of this discussion and if approved by the CAB it would address this need, the handicapped ramp, the handicapped lift at the Courthouse and the parking lot repairs at the Administration building. Art said the County needs to know how much money is in the Capital Improvement Fund. The CAB is waiting for those numbers. The CAB said the items Martina is talking about will cost hundreds of thousands of dollars; and the possibility of whether the building should be given to the state.  The costs of these projects are beyond what the County’s resources are. Art said these improvements should be paid for by the people using the courthouse building and not the County. Attorney Tomassian said “absolutely not, the first thing the state will do is close the building. And then how has the CAB served the public…you haven’t you’ve made it worse.” He also said “then everyone who needs something at the courthouse will have to go to Fall River, New Bedford or the Cape. There will be no Dukes County Courthouse.” Art said there are requirements the State has as to where they hold courts. Skip said “Edgartown is the Shiretown of Dukes County and that’s where the Courthouse should be located.” Art said the problem is the County doesn’t have the monies needed for something that is the State’s responsibility.  Attorney Tomassian said “the amount of monies needed is less than a dollar per person in the County so the courtroom can have air conditioning.” David said one of the reasons the County doesn’t have any money is because the CAB continues to ask the County to send money back to the towns, last year the County returned $150k to the towns. If the County invested $300k to upgrade the courthouse it would cost the County $39,000.00, so there is enough money. Art said that M.G.L. Chapter 35 ss 30 says all monies that have not been spent, over 10% of the assessment which is about $49k is supposed to be returned to the towns in the form of reduction of the assessments. The County has not done that, the $150k is less than what should’ve been returned to the towns. David said the DCC approves of the spending to upgrade the Courthouse.

· Capital Improvement Budget: Martina said if the County adds air conditioning for the courtroom to FY18 budget, the balance will be approx. $210k for the courthouse and $31,240.00 for repairs to the parking lot.
Leon/Gretchen made a motion to increase the Capital Improvement Budget by $50,000.00. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Leon/Gretchen made a motion to approve the original budget plus the $50,000.00 as amended including the FY2018 Airport Budget and refer it to the County Advisory Board.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Gretchen/Leon made a motion to change the DCC meeting on Wednesday, September 6, 2017 meeting to Tuesday, September 5, 2017 at 4:00pm. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Leon/Gretchen made a motion to adjourn the public hearing meeting. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries

DCC public hearing meeting was adjourned at 5:30PM
Certified by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· Agenda
· Dean Rosenthal Resignation Letter as Assoc. Com. For Homelessness
· Letter from Judge J. Thomas Kirkman Regarding Air Conditioning in Courtroom
· Surplus Furniture List

· FY2018 Proposed Budget 
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